Health and Adult Social Care Scrutiny Committee

14 June 2023 – At a meeting of the Health and Adult Social Care Scrutiny Committee held at 10.30 am at County Hall, Chichester, PO19 1RQ.

Present: Cllr Wall (Chairman)

Cllr Cooper Cllr O'Kelly Cllr Bevis Cllr Ali Cllr Patel Cllr Khan

Cllr Atkins Cllr Pudaloff Cllr Glynn-Davies
Cllr Dunn Cllr Walsh Cllr Peacock

Cllr Forbes Cllr Baldwin

Apologies were received from Cllr Johnson, Cllr Nagel and Cllr Loader

Also in attendance: Cllr A Jupp and Cllr Lanzer

Absent: Cllr Hastain

1. Election of Chairman

- 1.1 Cllr Wall was proposed as Chairman by Cllr Ali. The proposal was seconded by Cllr Patel. There were no other nominations.
- 1.2 Resolved that Cllr Wall is elected as Chairman of the Committee for the year.

2. Election of Vice Chairman

- 2.1 Cllr Cooper was proposed as Vice Chairman by Cllr Patel. The proposal was seconded by Cllr Ali. There were no other nominations.
- 2.2 Resolved that Cllr Cooper is elected as Vice Chairman of the Committee for the year.

3. Business Planning Group Membership

3.1 The Business Planning Group membership was agreed as Cllr Wall (Chairman), Cllr Cooper (Vice Chairman), Cllr Patel, Cllr Dr Walsh and Cllr Pudaloff.

4. Committee Membership

4.1 The membership of the Committee was noted.

5. Declarations of Interest

5.1 In accordance with the code of conduct, the following interest was declared: -

 Cllr Cooper declared a personal interest in respect of item 9, The Sussex Shared Delivery Plan, as a Governor of University Hospitals Sussex NHS Foundation Trust

6. Minutes of the last meeting of the Committee

6.1 Resolved – that the minutes of the meeting held on 8 March 2023 are approved as a correct record and are signed by the Chairman.

7. Responses to Recommendations

- 7.1 Resolved that: -
 - the letter sent to West Sussex MPs and its response, when received, will be published as part of the agenda of a future meeting
 - ii. any further letters to West Sussex MPs will be shared with the Leader of the Council
 - iii. the Committee notes the responses to recommendations made at its 8 March 2023 meeting

8. The Sussex Shared Delivery Plan

- 8.1 The Committee considered a report by Health Integration (copy appended to the signed minutes).
- 8.2 Summary of responses to committee members' questions and comments: -
 - The Committee felt that
 - ➤ the target for waiting times were unambitious for patients in Accident & Emergency departments, those needing elective care, cancer diagnosis and treatment
 - proposals for the Child and Adolescent Mental Health Service needed further work
 - > targets regarding the ease of patients contacting practices and accessing more appointments were unambitious
 - > clearer timelines and key performance indicators were needed
 - > an active travel plan should be included
 - > comparative figures from other areas would be useful
 - > care pathways were needed
 - clarity was needed regarding lead officers for specific projects/areas of work
 - > climate change/severe weather is not mentioned
 - more detail concerning people with disabilities was required
 - > co-ordination with other Sussex authorities was important
 - The Committee heard that having a shared plan through partnership working will make a difference and that the ambitions in the Plan were realistic with achievable targets balancing short and long-term action
 - Community diagnostics will be developed in Crawley and a new Bognor Regis Diagnostics Academic Centre was planned in conjunction with Chichester University

- There has been increasing investment in virtual wards and the Home First Programme
- Funds were available for operational proposals the 20% reduction in running costs from 2024/25 and further 10% reduction from 2025/26 was for the functioning of the Integrated Care Board (ICB)
- Children's mental health and dentistry are two key areas of focus of the Plan
- Digital access accelerated during the Covid pandemic and most people had good experiences with it – it can also help people manage their own health
- The NHS was aiming for a mixture of digital and traditional access to services
- The voluntary sector is happy to be involved and the desire is to make volunteers feel part of teams
- Integrated working should help with increasing need and demand for services by being more efficient and identifying the right support for people earlier
- Concerns with specific providers would be followed-up and support given to help them improve - monitoring would be undertaken by the ICB
- The public will be able to track delivery of the Plan
- The Committee praised
 - > the innovative employment scheme
 - ➤ the NHS App
 - > the roll-out of mental health ambulances
 - > integrated community teams
- 8.3 Resolved that the Committee asks:
 - i. to consider the progress and delivery of the Shared Delivery Plan on an annual basis
 - ii. its Business Planning Group to identify specific strands of work within the Shared Delivery Plan for further, more detailed scrutiny
 - iii. to receive updates from Brighton and Hove City Council and East Sussex County Council on work undertaken on the Shared Delivery Plan

9. End of March 2023 (Quarter 4) Quarterly Performance and Resources Report

- 9.1 The Committee considered a report by the Chief Executive and Director of Finance and Support Services (copy appended to the signed minutes).
- 9.2 Summary of responses to committee members' questions and comments:
 - It was suggested that the measure 'The proportion of adults with a learning disability in paid employment' be replaced with one that includes figures for paid/voluntary work and apprenticeships for all people with a disability (and not just people with a learning disability) known to adult social care –

ACTION: Adults' Services to develop a new local measure and bring it to a future meeting

- Measures relating to delayed transfer of care were being removed as national indicators and although the Council does not have any corporate indicators for this, the Adults' Services Directorate does, and monitors the situation closely
- Regarding Core Measure 38 (CM38), the Council will prioritise reviews so the figure of those assessed won't change
- Reviews will be based on social services' knowledge of people and their circumstances
- The resources are not available to undertake reviews annually
- CM38 is a national measure so benchmarking against other authorities is possible
- There were concerns that polluted sea and river water posed a risk to public health and a query as to whether the Cabinet Member for Public Health & Wellbeing could discuss this with the water authorities
- Treatment for drug and alcohol addiction came from the Public Health Grant and other sources – the Council's substance misuse services are currently being re-commissioned – **ACTION**: Alison Challenger, Director of Public Health, to provide more information

9.3 Resolved - that the Committee: -

- supports the removal of the Key Performance Indicator relating to adults with learning disabilities in paid employment and welcomes a future proposal on how this can be best monitored
- ii. supports the revision of key performance indicators referred to in the report detailed in Appendix F
- iii. recognises the proposed changes as detailed in Appendix E relating to changes in national reporting and welcomes any benchmarking data that is available
- iv. receives data on the total number of reviews undertaken within a year as part of the next policy and resources report for Core Measure 38
- v. for the Cabinet Member for Public Health and Wellbeing to consider if future reporting could include data on water/sea pollution and measures to report safety levels for the public

10. Forward Plan of Key Decisions

10.1 Resolved – that the Committee notes the Forward Plan of Key Decisions.

11. Work Programme

- 11.1 The Committee considered its Work Programme and raised the following queries/suggestions: -
 - An update on St Richard's Hospital, Chichester cancer services required as soon as possible – **ACTION**: Pennie Ford, West Sussex Clinical Commissioning Group, to liaise with Rachel Allan,

- Senior Adviser, about when an initial update could be given to the Committee's Business Planning Group
- An update on the Shaw Healthcare Contract ACTION: Alan Sinclair, Executive Director of Adults and Health, to provide an update in the near future
- To consider adding sexual health and vaping in young people to the Work Programme
- 11.2 Resolved that the Committee notes its Work Programme.

12. Date of Next Meeting

12.1 The next meeting of the Committee will be held on 15 September 2023 at 10.30 am at County Hall, Chichester.

The meeting ended at 12.54 pm

Chairman